Louisiana Forestry Commission

Baton Rouge, LA

June 15, 2021
Minutes
Call To Order

The Louisiana Forestry Commission meeting was called to order by State Forester, Wade Dubea at 10:05 a.m.
New commission members and returning members were sworn in by LDAF legal counsel.
Roll Call
The roll was called by Epney Brasher
Members Present:  
Gradon Clemons, Peggy Hagan, Michael Hudson, Bill Jenkins, and Glyn Pittman  

LDAF staff present:  Wade Dubea, Epney Brasher, David Campbell, Tyler Cloud, Brent Cutrer, Patricia Dayberry, Damian Johnson, Bret Lane, Amy McInnis, Baleigh Olah, Benji Rhame, and Roy St. Pierre
Guests Present:  Buck Vandersteen and George Tiley
Approval of Minutes

MOTION: Gradon Clemons made a motion to approve the minutes of the meeting held on December 7, 2020; Glyn Pittman seconded the motion.  All were in favor.
MOTION: Gradon Clemons nominated Mike Hudson for chairperson; Bill Jenkins made the motion; Peggy Hagan seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Mike Hudson then proceeded as chairperson and continued with the meeting.
MOTION: Bill Jenkins nominated Gradon Clemons for vice chairperson; Glyn Pittman made the motion to approve; Peggy Hagan seconded the motion.  All were in favor.
Public Comments 
None at this time being deferred until later in the meeting. 
Budget

Epney Brasher went over the budget to acquaint the new members with the items on the budget, budget authority, and the new employees that were hired to fill vacant positions.  She also explained the FPP program budget along with the amounts paid out.  Wade explained that the damages were so severe in southwest Louisiana along with several other factors that kept the interest in FPP down in that area.   Many landowners were having to use their funds to recover and would have trouble coming up with the 25% they would have to use with the FPP program.  In the next cycle, there should be more applications from that area.  Forest protection assessment fund is expended for the acquisition and maintenance of equipment for the protection of forest land, which included the aircraft fleet.  Any unexpended and unencumbered monies in the fund at the end of a fiscal year, reverts to the Louisiana Agriculture Finance Authority.  

Division Reports
Forestry employees were introduced along with what program they worked in and represented.  Wade explained that the Office of Forestry has been reorganized and five district foresters have been added back to the supervision lines.  The employees have been trained and this system should work better.  Arsons are down because of the rains, but there is more timber theft.  We will have judiciary hearings coming up at one of the next meetings.  In the management report, the main thing is FPP and the stewardship plans done by the foresters.  Prescribed burns are down because of the weather.  The timber sale from the state forest is almost complete.  The state forest is over 8,000 acres that is managed by the Office of Forestry.  The wildlife management area is managed by the Department of Wildlife & Fisheries.  The wildlife biologists asked us to do a basal area harvest for the red cockaded woodpecker colonies.  The trees are huge and removing a few out opens up the area for the woodpeckers.  The LAFA air strip is adjacent to the state forest.  Every year the trees around that area get larger and have to be thinned out so that the airplanes can get in and out safely according to DOTD’s requirements.  Tyler Cloud will be taking over the Forest Health Program.  As for forest health, there are several issues that we monitor.  Insect infestations along with Cogongrass are part of the forest health issues.  Southern pine beetle activity is on the map.  Because of the hurricanes this last year, we had a hard time trying to set out the traps for the Southern Pine Beetles.  The areas that were devastated will be monitored closely this year.  The Emerald Ash Borer is spreading in North Louisiana.  The feds are not going to put any more money into regulating them and the quarantine of timber from that area.  Our fire fighters have the availability to go to other states, which is a great experience, for a 14 day rotation to fight fires in other areas.  Employees are rotated accordingly to make sure our state is covered.  

Old Business

There is no old business at this time for discussion.   
New Business

The commission’s input is needed on the quarterly market report.  The open market sales have to be reported to revenue and by law the Office of Forestry has to compile and publish this information.  No regulations are in place that we have to have three separate entities reporting.  It is a self-imposed rule.  If two facilities report on seven sales, can we average the number and not put an asterisk in that area on the report?  We have no authority or jurisdiction to go into these facilities and make sure they report the information to us.  Gatewood or timber companies using their own wood are not included in these reports.  These reports are submitted to Department of Revenue, who then forwards the information to us.  Better data is needed on timber values in the state, but how to get it submitted.  The law shows a penalty of perjury if the report is not made, but there are no teeth in it to enforce the law.  The commission sets the severance tax rates each year and this reported information is not useful in setting that rate.  The report needs to be improved, published with whatever data is available, and try to get more participation in the reporting.  It is suggested to check with Mississippi and Texas to see how they do their reporting.  It was approved to put a number from two reporters and make a note that it was less than three reporting.  The number reported would be an average of the sales and the reporters would be anonymous as they are now.

Public Comments 
Buck Vandersteen announced the LFA annual meeting is coming up along with the speakers and subjects to be covered.  There is a logger relief package available to be administered thru the Main Street Program by the Small Business Administration.  It will give the loggers some relief from all the damages in 2020.  There is an abundance of resources in Louisiana.  There are questions as to why the mills are going to other states.  There is a Canadian company buying two mills and wanting to open them up.  Over the last 30 days, it looks like the companies are waking up to see that Louisiana is open for business with plenty of resources and plenty of labor available.  

Adjournment

MOTION:  Glyn Pittman made a motion to adjourn the meeting; Bill Jenkins seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Meeting was adjourned at 12:05 p.m.

